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consideration is to be given to the cir-
cumstances of employment in indi-
vidual claims, and, if the employment 
was only occasional, intermittent, try-
out or unsuccessful, or eventually ter-
minated on account of the disability, 
present unemployability may be attrib-
uted to the static disability. Where 
unemployability for pension previously 
has been established on the basis of 
combined service-connected and non-
service-connected disabilities and the 
service-connected disability or disabil-
ities have increased in severity, § 4.16 is 
for consideration. 

[40 FR 42536, Sept. 15, 1975, as amended at 43 
FR 45349, Oct. 2, 1978] 

§ 4.19 Age in service-connected claims. 

Age may not be considered as a fac-
tor in evaluating service-connected dis-
ability; and unemployability, in serv-
ice-connected claims, associated with 
advancing age or intercurrent dis-
ability, may not be used as a basis for 
a total disability rating. Age, as such, 
is a factor only in evaluations of dis-
ability not resulting from service, i.e., 
for the purposes of pension. 

[29 FR 6718, May 22, 1964, as amended at 43 
FR 45349, Oct. 2, 1978] 

§ 4.20 Analogous ratings. 

When an unlisted condition is en-
countered it will be permissible to rate 
under a closely related disease or in-
jury in which not only the functions af-
fected, but the anatomical localization 
and symptomatology are closely analo-
gous. Conjectural analogies will be 
avoided, as will the use of analogous 
ratings for conditions of doubtful diag-
nosis, or for those not fully supported 
by clinical and laboratory findings. Nor 
will ratings assigned to organic dis-
eases and injuries be assigned by anal-
ogy to conditions of functional origin. 

§ 4.21 Application of rating schedule. 

In view of the number of atypical in-
stances it is not expected, especially 
with the more fully described grades of 
disabilities, that all cases will show all 
the findings specified. Findings suffi-
ciently characteristic to identify the 
disease and the disability therefrom, 
and above all, coordination of rating 

with impairment of function will, how-
ever, be expected in all instances. 

[41 FR 11293, Mar. 18, 1976] 

§ 4.22 Rating of disabilities aggravated 
by active service. 

In cases involving aggravation by ac-
tive service, the rating will reflect only 
the degree of disability over and above 
the degree existing at the time of en-
trance into the active service, whether 
the particular condition was noted at 
the time of entrance into the active 
service, or it is determined upon the 
evidence of record to have existed at 
that time. It is necessary therefore, in 
all cases of this character to deduct 
from the present degree of disability 
the degree, if ascertainable, of the dis-
ability existing at the time of entrance 
into active service, in terms of the rat-
ing schedule, except that if the dis-
ability is total (100 percent) no deduc-
tion will be made. The resulting dif-
ference will be recorded on the rating 
sheet. If the degree of disability at the 
time of entrance into the service is not 
ascertainable in terms of the schedule, 
no deduction will be made. 

§ 4.23 Attitude of rating officers. 
It is to be remembered that the ma-

jority of applicants are disabled per-
sons who are seeking benefits of law to 
which they believe themselves entitled. 
In the exercise of his or her functions, 
rating officers must not allow their 
personal feelings to intrude; an antago-
nistic, critical, or even abusive atti-
tude on the part of a claimant should 
not in any instance influence the offi-
cers in the handling of the case. Fair-
ness and courtesy must at all times be 
shown to applicants by all employees 
whose duties bring them in contact, di-
rectly or indirectly, with the Depart-
ment’s claimants. 

[41 FR 11292, Mar. 18, 1976] 

§ 4.24 Correspondence. 
All correspondence relative to the in-

terpretation of the schedule for rating 
disabilities, requests for advisory opin-
ions, questions regarding lack of clar-
ity or application to individual cases 
involving unusual difficulties, will be 
addressed to the Director, Compensa-
tion and Pension Service. A clear 
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